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Election Notice
Members are advised that there will be 

Nominations for Elections 
at the 

General Membership Meeting 
on September 16, 2017

for the following positions: 
Business Representative-Secretary (1)

Executive Board (4)
Executive Board Alternates (2)

Central Labor Council Delegates (3)
IA & District 2 Convention Delegates (23)

T his issue of The Bulletin features our 
19th Annual Local 728 Scholarship 
award winners. Fifteen highly deserv-

ing students were recipients – one of the 
largest groups we’ve had in the scholarship 
program’s history. With all the negative news 
about labor unions, what’s often overlooked 
is the foundation of our organization: mem-
bers helping members. There are not many 
people outside of a union who enjoy the 
member-only benefits we have, and I’m par-
ticularly proud of our scholarship program. 
It is very gratifying to be able to provide 
some financial assistance to these worthy 
students and their parents to help them with 
the escalating costs of a higher education.
     I want to thank the Scholarship Commit-
tee and the staff for all of their work on the 
award process. And on behalf of the Execu-
tive Board, the Officers and the entire mem-
bership, congratulations to all of the 2017 
winners. We wish you nothing but contin-
ued success in your educational pursuits. 
     It’s been a busy summer at the Local. 
At the end of June, Jason Lord, Business 
Representative Patric Abaravich and myself 
met with International 
President Loeb and Vice 
President Mike Miller to 
discuss the Programmer’s 
proposals for the next 
round of contract negotia-
tions with AMPTP.  Miller 
made it a point to mention 
that ours was the best pre-
pared proposal they’ve seen 
and while President Loeb 
has pledged the IATSE’s 
support, he was careful 
to make sure we manage 
our expectations. We don’t 
know what the AMPTP is 
going to ask from us and 
we don’t know what the 
political landscape will be 
at the time. 

      Our first Trustees meeting was held on 
July 7th. In order to give the trio a com-
plete overview, the Local’s CPA provided 
training on how our systems work and 
offered his perspectives on the roles and 
responsibilities of the Trustees. Addition-
ally, Pascal Guillemard and I went over 
specific structures and safeguards we 
already have in place.
     The appointment of our first-ever 
Trustees is just another example of how 
dedicated the Local 728 Executive Board 
is to doing all they can to protect our 
interests in ensuring the Local is able to 
adapt to a rapidly changing world. All of 
our Officers have pledged to attend the 
IATSE’s Officer Training Institute this 
year and that is only the beginning of 
what they are doing to make sure that the 
future is bright. During a recent meeting 
with International President Loeb, he 
even commented on how impressed he 
was with the activism by our officers. 
     I’m also pleased to report that 14 del-
egates attended the IATSE Quadrennial 

Busy Summer
Behind the Scenes 

@ the Local
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Union
Spotlight

Deceased
Brother Kenneth L. Spencer, 
72 years old, a member since 
November 18, 1967, passed away 
July 1, 2017.

Brother Victor Perez, 61 years 
old, a member since 
December 18,1976, passed away 
July 22, 2017.

by Patric J. Abaravich, Business Representative-Secretary

New Members
Congratulations to the fol-
lowing new members who were 
sworn in on July 8, 2017: 
Matthew Coleman II, Aaron 
Cruz, Samuel Kemp, Fabian 
Muga, Michael Tingley and 
John Villa; and on July 10, 2017: 
Corrin Hodgson.

UNION SPOTLIGHT
Continued on Page 7

General
Membership Meeting

will be held on

September 16, 2017
9:00 a.m. sharp

IATSE Local 728
1001 W. Magnolia Blvd. 

Burbank
Please Bring Your

Union Card

NOTICE OF APPLICATION
The full list of individuals 
making application in the 
union can be found on the

Local 728 website.

    Any Local 728 member representing  an 
employer by filling calls or who is in need of 
assistance with such, must contact the Local 
office during business hours, 8:00 a.m. to 6:00 
p.m. Monday through Friday by calling 818-
954-0728, texting to 818-438-0728 or emailing 
tcs@iatse728.org.
    If you urgently need to fill a call outside of 
regular business hours, you must contact the 
Call Steward at 818-438-0728.
    Members seeking weekend work should 
notify the Call Steward on Friday during 
business hours.
   Anyone who hires off roster or hires any 
member who is not current with their dues 
may have charges filed against them and are 
subject to assessment penalties.

Important
Information

Regarding
HIRING

On June 27, the California 
IATSE Council (CIC), Unite 
HERE and the California La-

bor Federation joined a host of Labor 
Unions and business organizations 
and descended on the Capitol lawn in 
Sacramento to lobby in support of SB 
17.
     Senate Bill 17, the Drug Pricing 
Transparency Bill, is commonsense 
legislation that will provide consumers 
with exactly what it’s named: trans-
parency in drug pricing. Hospitals 
and insurance companies are already 
required to disclose basic information 
which has helped bring costs down, 
but not prescription drugs, and those 
prices are far too high. As an example, 
every time insulin goes up or a com-
pany decides to dramatically raise the 
cost of an asthma inhaler, or the infa-
mous EpiPen going up to $600 each, 
we pay more in copays or premiums, 
or both. 
     The full day of lobbying included 
one-on-one meetings with legislators 
to get their support. Our hope is the 
Bill gets through the different Com-
mittees and comes up for a full Senate 
vote in the next legislative session.
     This hands-on, full court press by 
Labor is essential and just one way 
we are working legislatively on your 
behalf with state leaders. Then there 
is federal legislation … where it seems 
that every gain for working Americans 
in the last 50 years is under assault. 
While many news sources highlight 
the ongoing White House leaks and 
the Russian investigation, changes 
adversely affecting the environment, 
public education and labor laws are 
falling under the radar. As an example, 
the Trump Administration filed court 
papers that would rewrite the Obama-

Legislative
Update

Labor has a focused hands-on, full-court legislative press 
ongoing in D.C. and the state

era federal overtime rules. Naturally, that 
change would favor big business, not the 
employee. 
     On the flipside, a National push and 
grassroots outcry narrowly stopped the 
complete repeal of the Affordable Care 
Act (ACA). But we can’t be fooled. Re-
pealing this legislation is still top priority 
for Trump and the Republican-led House 
and Senate.
     While Congress is on August recess, 
this is the perfect time to attend your 
representative’s town hall meeting (if 
they’re brave enough to have one) and 
voice your opinion. You can also call 
your rep’s office, email them or share 
your thoughts on their social media 
pages. To find your rep visit, www.
whoismyrepresentative.com and www.
findyourreplegislature.ca.gov/.  What’s 
important is that you make your voice 
heard now before they get back to Wash-
ington, D.C.
     Let me leave you with something 
positive:  Funds were recently dispersed 
for the third fiscal year of California’s 
expanded film incentive program. Three 
big budget films Captain Marvel, Mid-
way and Island Plaza were all selected to 
receive the tax credits under California’s 
Film and Television Tax Credit Program 
2.0.
     A total of 92 projects had applied for 
tax credits under this year’s first round 
allocation period (June 27-July 8). 
Nearly $68 million was allocated to eight 
independent and studio productions. 
But the program made a point of tout-
ing the big-budget films. Productions 
with budgets of more than $75 million 
were ineligible under the first tax credit 
program.  Now expanded and called 
Program 2.0, the tax incentives are open 
to films of any budget. 
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Local 728 
19th Annual

Scholarship 
Winners

Local 728 is extremely proud to announce the 
winners of the 19th Annual Scholarship Awards. 

This year we are honoring 15 outstanding students. 
The Executive Board, Officers, and Staff join the 

entire Membership in congratulating  each of these 
exceptional children and their parents!

Haley Kolus, the daughter of 
Derrick and Karen Kolus, is a $4,000 
scholarship awardee. Haley graduated 
from Burbank High School in the top 
1 percent of her class, and she plans 
on studying sociology and political 
science this fall. 
     At Burbank, Haley was the first 
freshman to take an Advanced Place-
ment class in computer science. 
Throughout her four years she main-
tained a rigorous challenging AP 

course load. She’s been a member of the California Scholarship 
Federation Club for three years and earned a National Merit 
Scholarship Letter of Commendation for her PSAT score of 1430. 
Additionally, Haley served as Secretary for the National Honor 
Society Club and Secretary for the National Organization for 
Women Club at her school. 
     The scholar-athlete was also captain of the Swim Team, and 
Student Choreographer/Creative Director of Burbank high’s Un-
leashed Dance Team. Haley coordinated events, designed T-shirts 
and maintained the websites for both teams. Moreover, her dance 
team taught choreography to the special needs students through 
the Bulldog Buddies program. The group learned the dance then 
the whole team performed together at the spring concert and 
school rally.
     Outside the classroom, Haley volunteered at her church, and 
started a hip hop dance class for low income children at the 
MEND Community Center in Pacoima. Additionally, she’s been 
employed at the community swimming pools in Burbank for 
the last two years, working first as a locker room attendant and 
cashier, then lifeguard. She is currently a Water Safety Instructor 
(WSI).

Haley Kolus April Ball

April Ball, the daughter of George 
Ball and Dale Appelbaum, is the recip-
ient of a $4,000 scholarship. She grad-
uated from Westlake High School with 
an impressive GPA and a long list of 
honors and accomplishments, and will 
study social sciences and anthropology 
in college.
     The active student served as her 
Junior Class President and Senior Class 
Secretary-Treasurer; was an AP Scholar 
with Distinction and President’s Award 
for Academic Excellence awardee, and was on her school’s honor 
roll all four years.  April was a five-year member of CSF, served 
as the Project Lead for the National Honor Society, and selected 
President of the three-county region of the California Associa-
tion of Student Councils. She was also a highly decorated student 
athlete playing club and high school volleyball, including partici-
pating in the Junior Olympics.
     Outside of the classroom, April applied and secured grant 
funding for a program she developed to promote social skills 
among autistic teens and young adults. She also spent summers 
working as a research and clinical assistant, and an occupational 
therapy intern. April was named 2016 High School Volunteer of 
the Year in the City of Thousand Oaks; named 2015-16 National 
Young Woman of Distinction; received the President’s Volun-
teer Service Award Gold (2014-15), and awarded the California 
Legislature Certificate of Merit and a Ventura County Office of 
Education Certificate of Achievement.
     April was also very active with the Girl Scouts, coached 7th 
grade coed volleyball, served as a math tutor, performed on stage, 
and is a published author.

 Everest Brady

Everest Brady, the son of Paul and 
Jennifer Brady, graduated from Mal-
ibu High School and will be studying 
English and History in the fall. He is the 
recipient of a $3,000 Local 728 Scholar-
ship award.
     An accomplished student-athlete, 
Everest’s course load inclued AP classes 
in U.S. Government, English, Calculus 
and Environmental Science. A member 
of the Principal’s Honor Roll, he was 

also a newspaper journalist, and a multi-award recipient on the 
school’s swim team. Everest also had many interests outside the 
classroom and pool, and played a leadership role in various clubs 
on the school campus.
     Outside the classroom, Everest volunteers in his community 
spending Thursday nights feeding the homeless. He works for the 
City of Malibu as a lifeguard and swim teacher and volunteers at 
the pool helping coach the girl’s water polo team. Everest is also 
active in the Malibu Jewish Center and Synagogue participating 
in services, outreach and interfaith gatherings. 
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Katherine Priebe

Katherine Priebe, the daughter of John 
and Jennifer Priebe, is an El Segundo High 
School graduate and a $3,000 scholarship 
recipient.  Katherine, a multi-year California 
Scholarship Federation academic honoree, 
plans on studying global studies/communica-
tion on the college level. 
     Katherine was on her school’s Honor Roll 
for three years and managed an impressive ac-
ademic schedule that included honors classes 
in English, Algebra, Spanish and Calculus, as 
well as AP classes in Psychology, Spanish Lan-

guage, World History, and English Literature and Composition. Kath-
erine was also a member of El Segundo’s Winterguard and Colorguard, 
where she served as co-captain of the team for a year and flag captain 
for an additional year.
     In her Junior year, she went to Mexico with her youth group and 
built a home for a family in need. Additionally she also volunteered at 
her church’s organization, Grace Diner, cooking and serving meals for 
the less fortunate in her community. She is also a 10-year member of the 
Girl Scouts of America where she’s set an example of excellence and has 
proudly helped empower young girls. Natalia Ferrara

Natalia Ferrara, the daugh-
ter of Robert and Nancy Ferrara, 
graduated from the Los Angeles 
County High School for the Arts. 
She is a $3,000 scholarship award 
winner and plans on studying 
filmmaking. 
     In addition to maintaining a 
full class schedule, Natalia’s high 
school years have filled her re-
sume with multiple achievements 

and awards including: National Young Arts Merit Award 
Winner/Cinematic Arts; National Film Festival for Talent-
ed Youth, Winner of the Audience Choice Award; SoCal 
Student Film Festival winner in Achievement in Directing, 
Achievement in Writing, Achievement in Production De-
sign, Best Narrative, and Achievement in Acting; Westfix 
Winner Best Director and Best Production Design; and 
Screen Film Festival Winner Best of Fest and Best Director, 
to name just a few of her honors.
     Dedicated to the art of filmmaking, Natalia has also 
attended numerous summer programs and workshops 
including NYU’s Tisch Summer High School Filmmakers 
Workshop; Giffonia Film Festival in Italy attending as an 
International Jurist; the NYU High School Academy for 
Digital Filmmaking; and multiple workshops at Westflix. 
     She also was a volunteer assistant director for a middle 
school film class project, participated as a student filmmak-
er for a documentary-style Apple iPad commercial, and did 
a Film Development Internship with Temple Hill Enter-
tainment. 

Kymani Joachim

Kymani Joachim, the son of Earl Joachim, 
graduated from Maranatha High School in 
Pasadena. He is the winner of a $2,500 award 
and plans on studying physical therapy and 
sports medicine on the college level.

                      In school, Kymani excelled in biology, 
anatomy and human physiology, and took 
a number of advanced placement courses 
including U.S. History, Psychology, Statistics, 
and Government.  Kymani was also very 
involved with a number of school groups 
and clubs including the National Honor So-

ciety, the Ambassador Club, the California Scholarship Federation and 
Habitat for Humanity. He served as a representative and then Director 
of Events for ASB where he organized school-wide activities engaging 
the entire student body.  He also ran track and field on both the junior 
varsity and varsity teams. 
     For last several years, Kymani has volunteered as a chiropractic 
assistant for a wellness center garnering high praise from the clinic’s 
founding doctor. He also tutored students at a local preparatory school 
for disadvantaged youth 

Tyler Brown

Tyler Brown, the daughter of William 
and Kimberly Brown, graduated from North 
Hollywood Senior High School. She is the 
recipient of a $2,500 scholarship and plans on 
studying graphic design and computer science 
on the college level. 
     In addition to a full range of AP courses 
including Environmental Science, World 
History, U.S. History, English Literature, 
Chemistry, Calculus and Psychology, Tyler was 
recognized for her academic achievements. 
She was awarded the Royal Blue Society Gold 
Award for a GPA of 4.0 or higher for both Fall 

and Spring Semesters all four years; achieved Perfect Atten-
dance in 10th grade; Honor Roll; recognized as a Brilliant 
Scholar in 2014, and received the AP Scholar award for 
passing four AP exams with a score of 3 or higher. 
     Outside the classroom, Tyler completed UCLA’s College 
Readiness Summer Program, and had her ceramic artwork 
showcased at CSUN’s High School Student Art Show. She 
was the Team Captain of Cyber Patriot tutoring fellow 
teammates and participating in a rigorous national compe-
tition; President of the Video Game Club; was a member of 
Agriculture Clean Up and was vice president of the Doctor 
Who Club co-directing club events and fundraisers. 
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Megan Tyson, the daughter of Steve 
and Vickie Tyson, graduated from 
Struthers High School in Struthers, 
Ohio. She is the recipient of at $2,500 
award and plans on studying crimi-
nology or pre-vet this fall.
     A scholar-athlete, Megan carried a 
full course load including AP English 
Literature and Composition, U.S. 
Government & History, and Ameri-
can History. She was a member of the 
National Honor Society as well as Pep 
Club, French Club and Show Choir.  Megan shined out of the 
classroom as well. She has been active in soccer since 8th grade 
and has played Lacrosse since her sophomore year. She has won 
AAC First Team for soccer and was named MVP in Lacrosse. 
She also coached games and hosted practices serving as the 
assistant coach for the Poland Youth Soccer team. 
     Additionally, Megan has been active in her church and a 
member of the youth group. Two years ago she went on a mis-
sion trip to Kentucky to help disadvantaged youth.

Megan Tyson

Taylor Mathews

Taylor Mathews, the daughter 
of Jeff and Kim Mathews, graduated 
from Snow Canyon High School in St. 
George, Utah. Taylor, who plans on 
studying nursing, is the recipient of a 
$2,000 scholarship award.

Taylor’s teachers describe the young 
woman as an excellent, model student 
who worked hard in the classroom and 
who represented her school with hon-
or, integrity and dignity. A three-year 
member of the drill team – who served as president of the team 
in her junior year and then was team captain in her senior year 
– Taylor showed an exceptional ability to balance the demands 
of high school with her outside responsibilities.

Avery Hazard

Avery Hazard, the daughter of 
Paul and Gwen Hazard, graduated 
from William S. Hart High School 
in Newhall, California. Avery is the 
recipient of a $2,000 scholarship and 
plans on studying biology this fall.
     An outstanding student, Avery 
was also a member of the Hart High 
School Cheer program for four years, 
and a member of the Varsity Squad 
her junior and senior year. In addition 
to cheering at the school’s football and 

basketball games, she was also a member of the competition 
team.

Celeene Gomez, the daughter of Ju-
lio and Sonia Gomez, graduated from 
the International Studies Learning 
Center in South Gate. Celeene is the 
recipient of a $2,000 scholarship award 
and she plans on studying forensics/
crime scene investigation and biology 
on the college level. 
     At her school, Celeene took a num-
ber of AP, honors and college courses 
earning excellent grades. She was a was 
a member of the High Honor Roll for 
three years, and also received several 
recognitions including an Excellence Award in French 2, Most 
Improved in AP U.S. History and a Certificate of Excellence in 
English. 
     Through her Leadership class, Celeene organized, planned, 
executed and participated in most school events and headed 
up assemblies for Hispanic Heritage Month, Black History 
Month, an Anti-Bullying campaign and Chinese New Year 
Celebrations. She also helped organize Family Day at the Park, 
AIDS Walk, Genocide Walk, Earth Day at South Gate Park and 
ISLC’s annual Dragon Festival. 

Jake Galbo

Jake Galbo, the son of Jay Galbo and Barbara Russo, graduated from 
Chaminade College Preparatory High School in West Hills.  A $1,500 
scholarship winner, Jake wants to be a firefighter/paramedic. 
     A student athlete, Jake received Academic Honors while playing 
Varsity Football where he was named Special Teams player of the Year. 
Outside the classroom, he took college classes and was a member of the 
Los Angeles City Fire Cadet Program where he served as Captain. He 
donated over 500 hours to the fire department and the neighborhoods 
he served. Not only did Jake work with members of the community, he 
also helped to implement plans and ideas that furthered the education 
and training to the cadet post. His post advisor said Jake’s leadership 
and organizational skills have been invaluable to the program. 

     Outside of school, Avery 
was very involved in commu-
nity service events. She par-
ticipated in the Linus Project 
making blankets for needy 
children, the Hands On Race at 
Magic Mountain and the Santa 
Clarita Valley Marathon. She 
also volunteered her time with 
the Diabetes Walk and at the 
Light the Night Walk. 
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Hunter Abaravich

Hunter Abaravich, the daughter 
of Patric and Elizabeth Abaravich, 
graduated from John Burroughs 
High School in Burbank. Hunter 
is a $1,500 scholarship winner and 
is planning on studying art on the 
college level.
     In addition to her classroom 
studies, Hunter is an accomplished 
vocalist and musician and was a 
four-year member of the Burroughs 
Vocal Music Association (VMA). 
The award-winning program is well-known for its demand-
ing and rigorous schedule requiring students to possess 
balance, organization and dedication.  Through the VMA, 
Hunter was a member of the school’s Competition Choir, 
Decibelles her freshmen and sophomore years; and Sound 
Waves in her junior year, and in her senior year where the 
team went undefeated.
     Hunter’s love of the arts began at an early age. As a baby, 
she starred in a series of popular national commercials. She 
is also a songwriter who is gifted in a variety of visual arts 
including drawing, video creating, and writing poems and 
stories. 

Emily Dermand

Emily Dermand, the daughter of 
Ben Dermand and Amy Herring, 
graduated from Newbury Park 
High School. Emily is the recipient 
of a$1,500 Local 728 scholarship. 
Her major field of interest will be 
the study of television and motion 
picture makeup artistry.
     At Newbury, Emily distinguished 
herself academically and was a con-
sistent member of the Honor Roll. 
She was also a member of several 

groups including the Panther Pals Club working with special 
needs students, and a member of the Animal Welfare Club 
where she collected and donated items for local shelters. 
Additionally, Emily belonged to FHA-Hero, a nationally rec-
ognized organization where she learned leadership skills and 
the importance of balancing family, community and career. 
     Outside the classroom, Emily has been volunteering for 
the Ventura County Nephcure Walk since 2010 where she 
has helped with all phases of planning the group’s annual 
fundraising event including assisting with walk sponsors, 
organizing the event, and preparing raffle and auction items. 
She also volunteered at Shelter Hope Pet Shop where she 
cared for pets rescued from high-kill shelters.

Ruby Sylvester

Ruby Sylvester, the daughter of 
Kenneth Sylvester and Jacqueline 
Allen, graduated from iLEAD High 
School in North Hollywood. She is a 
$1,500 scholarship recipient and plans 
on studying business administration/
arts management on the college level. 
     An honor roll student, Ruby also 
won numerous speech and debate 
awards, and particularly thrived artis-
tically. She is a singer/songwriter who 
has performed in rock concerts, made 
recordings of original music, and has produced music videos. 
She also learned to play the guitar, bass and accordion.
     Aside from music, she is an accomplished dancer and a 
working actress who has been in several national commer-
cials. She was cast in the stage production of “And Then 
There Were None”, placed in the top 5 finalists of Novice 
Expository Speaking at the CSU-Long Beach Forensics tour-
nament, and is signed with a modeling management firm. 

Parents of students graduating in the 2017-2018 high 
school class are highly encouraged to explore the Local 728 and 

IATSE scholarship opportunities as soon as possible as 
 many application deadlines are in December. 
Please visit www.iatse728.org to learn more. 

Union Scholarship Opportunities 
& College Cost Seminar

Convention in July.  It was a great event full of energy and 
enthusiasm, particularly in light of the anti-worker sentiment 
in the federal government. Also, while we were at the conven-
tion I created a Women’s Committee and member Jane Kruger 
has generously stepped up to chair. 
     The Safety & Training program was also very busy over the 
summer. The attendance and feedback from our recent classes 
has been outstanding with most courses having a waiting list. 
Our August course schedule includes LED Assembly Techni-
cian classes, Vectorworks Labs, Truss and Chain Motors, Wire 

Rope Rigging, and Knots, Ropes and Rigging. We are still 
working to add ION Console Programming and GrandMA 
Consoles to the schedule. We will be returning to a weekend 
schedule soon for classes scheduled through December. Mem-
bers are highly encouraged to visit www. Training728.org for 
the complete class outline.
     Due to space constraints in this proudly packed scholarship 
edition, we’ll have more on the convention and the Women’s 
Committee in a later publication. You’ll also notice someone 
is missing; we had to bump Pascal’s Guillemard’s column. Part 
Four of his series on Social Security will be in the next issue.

PRESIDENT’S COLUMN

Local 728 Financing College Seminar
Concerned about the high cost of college? Unclear about how to 
apply for financial aid? We will cover this and more at our annual 
Financing College Seminar.  This free event is hosted by member 
Jeff Levy, an independent eduational consultant specializing in 

college admissions & affordability, and financial aid. Q & A follows 
the presentation; come prepared to ask anything about getting into 

college and how to pay for it. Parents and students welcome. 
10:00-12:00p.m.  Sunday, Sept. 24, 2017  @ Local 728, Burbank
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